The Honorable Larry Gossett

June 6, 2007

Page 3

June 6, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to sell a parcel of land known as the South 277th Street Nelson Bauer Farm.  The parcel is located at 27605 -78th Avenue South between Kent and Auburn in unincorporated King County and comprises approximately 22 acres of prime farmland.  The parcel has been declared by the Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) to be surplus to its needs.  The Facilities Management Division (FMD) has determined that the land is not suitable for affordable housing, and no cities or special districts contacted by FMD have expressed any interest in acquiring the land.  Under King County Code 4.56 the parcel can now be offered for public sale, after approval by the County Council.  FMD has determined that a Request for Proposals (RFP) process is the most appropriate method to sell the property in view of its history, location, zoning, and associated restrictions and requirements.  A proposed RFP is included herein as an attachment.
The Nelson Bauer Farm was acquired under the King County Farm Preservation Program in 2002, using the assistance of a United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) federal grant in the amount of $800,000.  The terms of the grant require that the property be sold no later than September 30, 2007.

Background

The Farmland Preservation Program was authorized in 1979 by King County Ordinance No. 4341, which provided for the purchase of land to be used solely for agricultural production and/or open space, and which authorized the issuance of county general obligation bonds for funding such acquisitions.  County acquisition of voluntarily-offered property interests in farm and open space lands permits such property to permanently remain in farm and open space uses within developing urban areas, which the county and the voters have deemed to be in the public interest.  No change in use of the land acquired under the Program is permitted without county voter approval.  Ordinance 4341 also authorizes the county to offer such land acquired in fee title for public resale as soon as practicable. 
King County’s acquisition of the Nelson Bauer Farm took place as a result of a settlement in a case filed by the farm owners with the Central Puget Sound Growth Management Hearings Board (Case No. 01-3-0009), in which they argued that county legislative action removing the farm and surrounding area from the Urban Growth Area resulted in a significant diminution of value.  In the settlement, the county agreed to purchase the property for a price commensurate with its potential industrial use.  An $800,000 grant from USDA offset a portion of the county’s costs, but the resale of the property must occur before September 30, 2007 in order for the county to retain that grant.
After acquisition of the Nelson Bauer Farm, events delayed disposition of the property.  WLRD had to take steps to preserve the farm’s structures and to remove existing code violations that would affect marketability of the property.  Unfortunately it was discovered that the house was contaminated with methamphetamine, and King County’s Health Department placed a Notice and Order on title, listing the property as unfit for use.  It became necessary to demolish and remove the house, along with the septic system and underground oil tank.  Contaminants on the property had to be removed before a request could be submitted to the Public Health Department to allow removal of a Notice and Order from the property title. 
With these matters cleared up, WLRD declared the property surplus to its needs.  During the time required for these steps to be completed, WLRD sought and was granted one extension by the USDA for the $800,000 grant used to help purchase the parcel.  However, the grant will expire with no further extensions possible beyond the end of September, 2007.
As it became clear the property was nearing marketability, pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) determined that the farm could not be used for affordable housing due to the restrictive covenants, and notices were circulated to other county departments and to various cities, water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding the county’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  None of the agencies expressed a current or future need for the property.  Therefore, pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, in October 2006, the Facilities Management Division declared the farm surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.  
A county appraisal was performed in May of 2007.  The appraisal based its assumptions on: (1) restrictions set forth in Ordinance No. 4341; (2) the Farm Preservation Program’s Development Rights and Restrictive Covenants document, to be recorded with a future sale [attached to the proposed ordinance]; and (3) unimproved land, zoned AG10.  The current estimated market value as of May of 2007 is $325,000.  Ordinance No. 4341 states that the property must be sold for no less than the appraised value.
Benefits to the Public from the Nelson Bauer Farm Sale
The county is committed to creating conditions that permit farmers to obtain high quality farmland as a means of furthering citizen-supported goals for farmland preservation and maintenance of viable agriculture within the county.  King County purchased the Nelson Bauer farm to assure it would remain agriculturally zoned and in productive use.  The restrictive covenants placed on the parcel’s use will protect this use in perpetuity and enable the King County Farmland Preservation Program to realize the grant proceeds. 
The county’s goals in this sale are to uphold the Farmland Preservation Program and to ensure the farm is managed under an economically sustainable farming operation that utilizes sound agricultural soil and water conservation practices.  The RFP stipulates that the buyer must understand and abide by land use restrictions and requirements and must work with King County and the USDA to produce a successful farm plan based on these goals and practices.

Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.080, the King Council must approve sale of county-owned real property.  The proposed ordinance authorizes the Executive to execute a purchase and sale agreement with a future successful applicant under the requirements stipulated in the RFP.  

Should you have any questions regarding the surplus sale, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division at 206-296-0631.  If you have any questions about the Farmland Preservation Program, or the history of this property, please contact Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, at 206-296-6587.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures: 
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB
James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive Services, (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
Cal Hoggard, Acting Manager, Real Estate Services, DES

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP
